MassMATCH Advisory Council Meeting
Tuesday, March 20, 2012
Morse Institute Library
14 East Central Street, Natick
Members in Attendance:  Owen Doonan, Les Cory, John Oliveira, Ann Shor, Karen Janowski, Torey Dixon, Randi Sargent, Jon O’Dell, Jeanette Beal, Christopher Emery, Susan Hargrave, Melodee Whitman, Paul Remy, Linda Sakin and Lisa Chiango joined remotely.
Members Absent: Julian Banerji, Jerry Berrier, Peter Gefteas, Valerie Haven, Linda Landry, Janet Maurer, Cathy Mylotte, Paul Phalan, Joe Quirk and Stacie Selfridge. 
Guests in attendance:  Dawn Matthews, Cindy Aiken, Ferol Smith, Alexander Pooler from MCB, Sue Ventura by phone.
Program Staff:  Kobena Bonney

Meeting Started at 10:45 AM, chaired by Karen Janowski, as Stacie Selfridge was unable to attend.
Program Updates – Kobena Bonney:
GetATStuff – Last year there were 33 transactions completed in the program, which was an increase over FY10.  So far this year 24 transactions have been completed, and it is likely we could exceed 40 at this rate.  Jay Oppenheim, Kobena’s new assistant, has been helping by contacting sellers and buyers and getting them to complete the survey necessary for the transaction to ‘count’. 
· Public Awareness – Kobena recently attended the Federation for Children with Special Needs conference; he reported there was a good turnout.

· Device Demonstration and Loan programs – Easter Seals reports the iPod and iPhones are in great demand.  UCP reports having an increasing number of visits from educators before the end of the school year.  Their adaptive bike program is about to get started for the season.

· Long Term Device Loans – Ferol reported that funding is almost exhausted for the fiscal year, and they will soon need to place Priority One people on the waiting list.  The program has had two returns recently, one of which is now being reused.  The program has begun sending out letters to clients asking if they still need the devices, and some people are responding.  This had been discussed in our State Plan development meetings as a strategy to get more devices returned, and it seems to be paying off.

Owen asked if there had been any exploration of alternatives to iPods and iPads that could be more affordable.  Staff from the two ATRCs responded that while some devices may be less expensive, they are also less accessible, such as the Kindle Fire or Android, although some devices do have add-ons that make them more accessible.  Cindy reported that their ATRC has a number of E readers in their inventory, and just purchased an ACER pad.  Dawn reported that the Kindle, Kindle Fire and Nook are the most popular E readers at UCP’s ATRC in Pittsfield.  The affordability of iPads compared with expensive dedicated communication devices is an advantage.  

It was asked whether it is the consumer’s responsibility to buy communication apps to be used on an iPad.  Staff responded that it depends on the situation, and that consumers have different needs and circumstances.  If a device is a loan through the ATRC, staff at the ATRC discuss the borrowers’ needs before the loan so it can be configured for them.  The application is placed on the device by the ATRC staff, and they also discuss the cost of the app with the borrower, so they are educated about it in case they do decide to purchase a similar device or app.

Jon O’Dell advised members to keep in mind that the accessibility of a device is irrelevant if the content is not accessible.  Amazon movies, Apple movies and games etc. are not usually accessible; the result he said is ‘like having an accessible door leading to stairs’.  

Ann noted that the AT Program News just had an article regarding iPad issues.  Many families are now purchasing them on their own for use as a communication device, when they are not necessarily the most appropriate device for the child.  Families and individuals should be encouraged to seek a professional consultation before making a purchase; but at the same time the iPad has facilitated communication for a great many individuals who might not otherwise have had a communication device.
It was asked who ‘owns’ an iTunes account if it is downloaded on a borrowed device, and also whether clients are using ‘Kinect’ and gesture technology; the group agreed to discuss this at a future meeting, so members could be prepared beforehand.
· Blog – Paul Remy is the first Council member to sign up as an author on the blog.  Kobena encouraged others to sign up as well.

· AT School Share – three schools are in the process of having their inventory uploaded to the website; one school system (the CASE Collaborative) already has theirs up.  Three more schools are in the process of having their inventory compiled as we meet.  In another month the AT School Share website should have the inventory of 7 schools on-line.  
· State Plan for AT – this was submitted to the federal government, and will be in effect until September 30, 2014.  During the meetings preparing the plan, many good suggestions were made regarding activities to implement the plan.  MassMATCH staff are working with Eliza Anderson to have a reader-friendly State Plan available soon, and will be following up on the planned activities.

Membership discussion – Ann Shor led a discussion regarding the terms of members, responsibilities of members, and elections.  We briefly reviewed the Principles and Operating Procedures of the MassMATCH Advisory Council, with more in-depth discussion of the sections on the Structure of the Council, responsibilities and Term Limits.
As noted in the procedures, the primary role of Advisory Council members is to “attend meetings and actively participate in providing guidance and recommendations regarding implementation of AT Act activities”.  The document also states that “members who have missed four meetings in a year will be removed from membership”.  It was noted that there are some members of our Advisory Council who have missed many meetings, and although we have never done so, we might want to implement this step, and seek out other individuals who would be more actively involved.  There followed a discussion of how this section of the procedures should be worded.  At the end it was agreed that MassMATCH staff would do the final wordsmithing, incorporating the following concepts:
1. Excused absences would not lead to removal from the Council;
2. Participation by phone is acceptable;
3. Non-participating members ‘may’ be asked to resign, but it will not be mandated; the Council will retain discretion over this, as there could be a member who contributes in other ways.

One requirement of the AT Act is that the Councils be composed of at least 51% individuals with disabilities that use assistive technology, or the family members or guardians of the individuals.  There are also a number of state agencies that are required to have representatives to the Council   As a result we can sometimes be unable to accept an interested applicant who is not a consumer or family member, in order to preserve the 51% majority.  It was commented that many agency staff or professionals are also AT users or family members; how are they categorized?  Ann explained that if they are appointed to the Council by a state agency as an official representative of that agency, they are not counted as a consumer/family.  

The Council then discussed the issue of term limits.  Advisory Council members are approved for a three-year term, and may only serve two consecutive terms.  Members present felt that this was a good policy, as it opens the opportunity for new participants, but also noted that many present members have exceeded this six year limit.  The group agreed it should be implemented, but gradually, and that ex-members should be allowed to re-join after one year.  This was followed by discussion as to whether the term limit should apply to agency representatives.  Some agencies are small enough that they might not have other staff with AT knowledge available to replace their representative.  There was concern expressed about having different classes of members, as this could marginalize consumers; is there a large enough consumer base to provide new members?  Other members said they would like to see the policy allow interested, contributing members be able to continue.
Christopher Emery moved that the policy remain in place allowing members two 3-year terms, but that this would not apply to agency representatives.  Alexander proposed an amendment to this, allowing expiring members to request an extension.  The Council passed this motion and amendment unanimously, with one abstention.

Since the agenda item following this topic was the election for the Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson, we reviewed the responsibilities and terms of these positions.  According to our Principles, the Chairperson convenes and facilitates all meetings, with the Vice-Chairperson performing this in the Chair’s absence.  Both officers are elected for 2 years, and may be re-elected.

The Council then held elections for the Chairperson and Vice-Chair.  Chairperson: 

Karen Janowski was the sole nominee; Council members voted to appoint her as Chair.
Vice Chair: Les Cory and Jeanette Beal were both nominated.  Council members voted, with Lisa Chiango and Sue Ventura voting by text.  Les Cory was elected with 9 votes to Jeanette Beal’s 7 votes.
Recommendation:  Jon O’Dell recommended that we improve meeting communications so it is accessible and functioning when meeting begins.  He volunteered to consult with Kobena at the library before the next meeting to find a way to ensure that participants on the phone can hear and be heard.  For this meeting MassMATCH staff had obtained a device to feed the phone line through the library’s PA system, but this still did not work well, as callers on the conference line could not easily hear what was being said in the meeting.
Device Demo  

Randi Sargent demonstrated IntelliKeys.  She is the parent of son with CP who is now 15 years old.  He has been using IntelliKeys since he was 4 years old.  Randi is now employed by Cambium. 

IntelliKeys is a specialized computer system designed for communication.  It has a membrane keyboard about 12” x14” with standard overlays, which can also be customized. The system comes with software that allows one to adjust the mouse speed, and repeat, as well as to design specialized overlays.  IntelliKeys is used by both children and adults.  It is compatible with Classroom Suite, and is used by many students with IEPs.

A short video was shown of a person with physical disabilities demonstrating use of IntelliKeys in a classroom. The keyboard has a protective sheet and raised guard, and has multiple overlays available.  Some buttons operate a wireless mouse.  Randi explained that the overlay used in the video was too complex for some people, and that software (Overlay Maker) allows the development of simpler overlays with fewer choices.  The overlays are slipped into the unit and recognized by the computer. The cost is $395 for the keyboard, which has a USB interface.  Software must be manually installed first.  
Question:  Is it possible to get different color overlays?  You can get “Overlay Maker” and create overlays however you want.  Karen commented she has also seen images glued to an overlay. Jeanette mentioned that you can also do overlays to “bundle” keys so as to operate other software, such as Jaws.
Question: how does the computer know what overlay is on?
Answer:  Each overlay has a magnetic strip which the keyboard unit reads. The system can be configured to “read overlays” or to always assume same overlay is being used.
AT in Education
Susan Hargrave described a new state law that will affect the education of special education teachers related to augmentative and alternative communication and AT: ‘An Act relative to Augmentative and Alternative Communication’ was passed in 2010 and goes into effect this year.  The law affects licensing requirements for teachers of students with moderate/severe disabilities.  Regulations have been developed.  The bill requires teacher training programs to include instruction on augmentative and alternative communications and other AT.  The Department of Elementary and Secondary Education is now reviewing all college programs to see whether they meet the new requirements.  Some were already providing this training.  Sue described the five components of the new requirements:

Programs should ensure that teachers of students with moderate or severe disabilities:

1. understand educational, communication and professional terminology and concepts related to augmentative and alternative communication and assistive technologies;

2. are familiar with the range of AAC devices and methodologies as defined in 603 CMR 7.02, and facilitated communication, that can be used to effectively teach students; 

3. understand the definitions of assistive technology and assistive technology service as described in the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA);

4. are able to identify students who may require referral for an evaluation to determine the need for AAC devices and assistive technology;

5. learn strategies to collaborate with specialists and others knowledgeable about augmentative and alternative communication and assistive technology.

The required training elements are not retroactive, but are for upcoming teachers only.  It is up to individual colleges and schools to design their programs, but they must meet the recommendations of the Dept. of Elementary and Secondary Education.  Susan said there is also a requirement that schools involve AAC and AT users in the program.
Question – is there a way for the AT Advisory Council to help schools connect with users?  Susan said she will find out more and let the group know.  If the new law only requires ‘training’, maybe the ATRCs could help.  If the law requires prospective educators to take a “course”, it is less likely the ATRCs could be involved.  Dawn reported that many educators come to UCP’s ATRC and do not seem to be well informed about AT.  There are also provisions in the law for existing licensed teachers to get training in AT for additional licensure – it requires 10 hours training.

Sue Ventura shared that RESNA has continuing education courses to prepare someone to become an AT professional; more information is available at www.RESNA.org.
Linda said she was dismayed that the requirements don’t cover existing teachers. Since teaches must be re-certified, that might be when “they” thought existing teachers could get AT AA training.  A federal law passed in 1997 required all students with IEPs to be assessed for need for AT AA, and this is not being implemented.  Existing AT professionals in SPED are ecstatic about new requirement.  
It is not clear if the new training requires student teachers to take a ‘course’; the Department of Education language does not state this.  It was also asked whether these standards will allow Massachusetts to be reciprocal with other states; standards. 

Other states - New ideas and initiatives

As requested at the previous meeting, Ann presented information on the activities of AT programs in other states.  Information on the performance of all 56 state AT programs is available at www.catada.info, and information on this site is publicly available.  State grants range from a low of $354,000 (Wyoming) to $1,058,000 (California), and it’s interesting to see the range in activities; some states have much higher levels in particular programs, and lower in others.  Louisiana and South Carolina are the closest to MA in the size of their grants, although Louisiana reports receiving an additional $700,000.  In some areas Massachusetts exceeds those programs, and in others we report lower activity.  MassMATCH staff will prepare a compilation of some of this data for the next meeting.
Some of the more interesting AT program activities across the country include:

The Arizona Tech Act Program: http://www2.nau.edu/aztap-p/aztapinfo.shtml.  They run an Initiative on Aging with their Aging agency, using a grant awarded by the NAHB Research Center’s National Center for Senior’s Housing Research.  Project activities included publication of a series of 12 aging-related AT articles, a booklet and brochure on AT and Alzheimer's disease, four statewide trainings to aging services providers and an AT interdisciplinary design project by engineering students on the campus of Northern Arizona University.

The South Carolina AT Program receives funding similar to Mass’, and conducts activities at a similar level in general.  Their Advisory Council meets twice yearly.  http://www.sc.edu/scatp/
The Michigan AT Program runs webinars – one recent one was on accessible gardening, another on iDevices, Android & Apps. http://www.copower.org/athome.html
The Colorado AT program is part of the University of Colorado School of Medicine.  Their website Includes a searchable database of AT funding sources and a very comprehensive FAQ.

http://www.ucdenver.edu/academics/colleges/medicalschool/programs/atp/Services/ATProgramofColorado/Pages/ColoradoATProgram.aspx
The Georgia AT for Life program includes a computer recycling program. http://www.gatfl.org/
The Indiana AT program includes weekly podcasts, a YouTube channel and a speakers' bureau.  http://blog.eastersealstech.com/about-2/
Owen suggested setting up a subcommittee to discuss new initiatives the program could explore – particularly involving students, elders, and transition.  Others responded that they feel this should be the role of the Advisory Council as a whole.
Question – can we borrow some podcasts, etc.?  Suggestion – set up a Wiki to share information – Jeanette said she could help with this – it could include information on Outreach and new initiatives.

Alex – we can use these meetings to test out the use of AT and social media – for example using Skype for meetings, use of Facebook.  How are we marketing our Facebook page to the general public? 

Christopher – with new Google Plus we can do open “meetings” or within closed groups.  Should we have separate subcommittees for these various areas?  This would be hard to do for working people.  Randi recommended including these areas on the general agenda.

Announcements:  
     The next MassMATCH AT expo will be on May 2nd in Danvers at the Coco Keys Hotel.  Scholarship funds are available for consumers who would like to attend; AT Advisory Council members are welcome to attend, but not required.
· Ann and Paul Remy will be visiting the Bentley University Design and Usability Center on April 4th.
· The State Independent Living Conference will be held in mid-September, after a hiatus of two years.  This would be a good opportunity to present workshops on AT.
Meeting Ended at 2:30 pm.
